BATH TOWN PLANNING BOARD
Regular Meeting
Date & Time:		September 6, 2022			7:00pm
Place:			Town Board Room			Municipal Building

Present:	Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins; Planning Board Members; James Emo, James Corbett, George McKinley, Kevin Denison, Matthew Dickson, Michael Palermo & Planning Board Secretary, Trevor J. Parke

[bookmark: _Hlk102570402]Also Present:	Deputy Town Supervisor, John Lysyczyn, Code Enforcement Officer, James Northup, Rod Lewis, Aaron Ovias, Dan Compitello, William Andersen

Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins called the meeting to order at 7:00PM.

James Northup led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag. 

Motion made by Kevin Denison, seconded by James Corbett to accept the minutes from August 2, 2022.

Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Michael Palermo	Aye
			Matthew Dickson	Aye
James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye

Charles R. Lewis submitted for review a Minor Subdivision Application, Short Environmental Assessment Form Part I and Part II, and Survey Maps for property located at 6961 Boot Jack Road, Bath New York 14810, tax map #161.00-01-001-220. Size of parcel to be divided is 7.5 acres with 2 acres to be subdivided off to build a small home on. A septic system will be installed and a well will be put in.  Total of 1 new lot. The remaining 5.5 acres will be retained by Mr. Lewis as well. Current land use is vacant land. Current condition of the site is woodlands. Proposed use of site is to build a small home. Character of surrounding land is suburban. 

Motion made by James Emo, seconded by Kevin Denison to grant approval of the Minor Subdivision.

Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Michael Palermo	Aye
			Matthew Dickson	Aye
James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye

Mr. Aaron Ovias, on behalf of Solar Power Network, LLC presented for review a preliminary drawing and Short Environmental Form Part I for a Community Solar Farm development located on the South Side of Rumsey Street Extension, just west of the intersection of Mt. Washington Argus Hill Road, tax map #159.00-01-057.000. Solar Power Network, LLC has entered into a purchase agreement to buy the property in question to develop and own the proposed solar farm. Total acreage of the site of the proposed action is 19.3 acres with 15 acres to be physically disturbed. 
The proposed solar farm will generate up to 5 megawatts of power fed back into the local NYSEG grid. Panels will be supported by a light steel frame with steel pile anchors. Each panel will be interconnected within each row and then tied together via an underground service. A 15 ft wide gravel access road is proposed off of Rumsey Street Extension that will run through the proposed array field to the proposed equipment rack and transformers servicing the solar farm. The project does not require any water or sanitary sewer service. The 100 ft setbacks will be honored.  
Solar Power Network, LLC is requesting a Special Use Permit and Site Plan approval. 
The Planning Board had concerns regarding how much actual sun the solar farm would receive. Mr. Ovias responded that the company has not explored yet whether or not the project is totally viable, but based on their preliminary analysis they believe it will be a viable project if scaled down. 
Furthermore, the Planning Board had concerns as to the location of the project, being located parallel to a health care center with residents. The Board had issues with the view that the residents would have in the Steuben Center. 
Moreover, given that Solar Power Network, LLC intends to plant trees in front of the solar development, there were concerns from the Planning Board about Rumsey Street Extension becoming a hazardous frost zone in the winter. 
The Planning Board will need to take time to analyze the property and the impact to the community. 
Motion made by Kevin Denison, seconded by James Corbett to Table the Solar Development Site Plan and Special Use Permit Application until October 4, 2022, Regular Meeting of the Bath Town Planning Board.

Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Michael Palermo	Aye
			Matthew Dickson	Aye
James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye





Mr. Dan Compitello, on behalf of Delaware River Solar, LLC presented for review: Site Plan Review Application, Full Environmental Assessment Form Part I, Memorandum of Lease, Three-Line Electrical Diagram, Project Memorandum, Operation and Maintenance Plan, Decommissioning Plan, Town of Bath Host Community Benefit Agreement, and Site Plans for the proposed Scudder Road Solar Farm Project located at 6105 Scudder Road, Bath New York 14810, tax map #190.00-01-015.100. The proposed project is located on a ± 15.1-acre portion of undeveloped agricultural land. The present use of the site is agricultural vacant land.  The project would be considered a Tier 3 Solar Energy System that in addition to Site Plan Approval would require a Special Use Permit. 
The proposed project involves the development of an approximately ±2.0 MW community solar farm located on approximately ± 15.1-acre portion of a ±80.28-acre parcel. The project will involve the installation of ground mounted photovoltaic panels as well as associated access road, electric utility upgrades, power inverters and perimeter fencing for the solar energy system. 
Scudder Road Solar Project, LLC plans to lease the land from the current owner, Gary Thompson. They would lease ±15.1-acres for a total of 30 years. The panels should last 30+ years. After the 30-year lease expires, they will continue leasing at a duration of 5-year increments. 
The Solar Project intends to service 800-1000 customers locally from the existing wait list for the Wild Flower Solar Project in Bath, New York. 
Scudder Road Solar Project requested that the Town of Bath Planning Board declare their intent to become Lead Agency so that the project could be presented to the Town of Bath Board on September 12, 2022. If the Planning Board becomes Lead Agency, they would not be required to act on SEQR. 
Motion made by Kevin Denison, seconded by James Corbett to become Lead Agency for the Scudder Road Solar Project.
Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Michael Palermo	Aye
			Matthew Dickson	Aye
James Emo		Abstain
James Hopkins		Aye

Motion made by Kevin Denison seconded by James Emo to adjourn the regular meeting of the Town of Bath Planning Board at 7:52PM. Passed unanimously.
Respectfully Submitted,



Trevor J. Parke
Deputy Town Clerk
Planning Board Secretary



